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JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

November 30, 2016
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500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
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Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Township
Dan Signorini, A-Tiltonsville
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline  
           Mike Roth, A-Tiltonsville
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John Hartline, R-Jefferson County
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Thomas McConnell, A-Salem Township
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Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


Rodney Roe, Wells Township
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STAFF
Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



Domenick Mucci, Director
Bob Smith, Mingo





Tabatha Glover, Administrative Assistant

Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant


Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



GUEST
Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Kay Hilderbrand - Amsterdam
Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond

 
Martin Sohovich
Jon Sperry, A-Stratton



























OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF OCTOBER 26, 2016 MEETING








A motion was made by Dorothy Blaner, Toronto to accept the minutes of the October 26, 2016 meeting; seconded by Mayor David Gaffney, Bloomingdale; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS


There were no communications at the current time. 
COMMITTEE REPORTS - President Scott Fabian

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE - Update on the search for the director; the executive committee meet four times this past month. The first night we meet there were nine applicants. We reviewed the 
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applicants and narrowed it down to five. The four applicants that did not qualify was because their resumes did not remotely cover what we were asking for. We set up interviews for five people: three on a Wednesday night and two on Thursday night. We had one person cancel on us on Thursday night. He was from Florida. After the four interviews were over, we meet again the following week and reviewed the resumes and the interview process. We can to a consensus and offered the position to a gentleman by the name of Marty Sohovich. Marty is from Mingo Junction. When his name did come up I recused myself from the first part of the interview process when we went through the resumes. I took myself out of that process and allowed the rest of the executive committee to make a decision on him whether to move forward with him or not. I didn’t want to be part of that process. When it came to the interviews, I asked to do the same thing, but the board denied me from doing that, they wanted me to be part of that process. We offered the position to him; he accepted it from the executive committee. We need the board to accept our recommendation with a two year contract to offer Marty Sohovich. If there are any questions we can answer them at this time. Scott asked for a motion from the full board to hire Marty Sohovich and to enter into a two year contract. Dorothy Blaner, Toronto, made the motion to hire Marty Sohovich with a two year contract. Rodney Roe, Wells Township, seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously. 
Martin Sohovich: I would like to thank the commission for this opportunity to serve the citizens of this county. I am no stranger here. I was born and raised in Mingo. I went to school at Steubenville Catholic Central. Like a lot of people, I grew up here. I pursued an education relatively close at Carnegie Mellon in Pittsburgh. That was back when college was affordable, when four years was less than $20,000. I pursued various public policy and business opportunities. My background is positioning companies and organizations that entered new markets. I like the mix of this commission in terms of both the planning along with the business and economic development that you folks are doing. I am a believer that it’s nice to be a planner, but more importantly to deliver on promises or in other words make things happen. I am here to continue the legacy of Mr. Mucci and the commission in general. I would like to find ways for us to grow across the board in terms of the opportunities that are out there. I think there are three things that I think we need to do is 1.) Collaborating or working together. We are a small county competing against larger entities. The more that we work together, there is strength in numbers. 2.) I believe that one way to differentiate is to do things smarter and better than everyone else. I will be looking for opportunities to help train and again differentiate this county verses the other counties and cities in Ohio. 3.) I believe differentiate and finding niche opportunities where we can be different and stand out from the crowd. We have a new president coming in that has staked a lot and the voters in this county certainly supported that. Which will go after more jobs and more economic opportunities for people and to revive manufacturing. We certainly have a long history and legacy here in this county of that. I am here to serve and meet those objectives and do whatever I can to bring in additional funding and opportunities for the people. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Domenick Mucci

I would like to thank the executive board for taking time out of their busy schedules. The executive board spent two evenings a Wednesday and a Thursday. Three to four hours each night doing the interviews and deliberating on who should be the next director. As you can see tonight we were successful. Earlier in the executive committee meeting, I did submit my letter of retirement. When I started in the early part of 2008, if you can recall Regional Planning focused a lot on community development and the CHIP program and sometimes assisted communities with a Nature Works Grant application. When I came on board we talked about Brownfield, we talked about dilapidated structures, and a whole host of things. Our goals were up pretty high. Bob Smith worked hard on Brownfield stuff when we came on board with Larry Smith. In working with the townships, villages, the mayors, council members, and trustees it became clearer to me than ever that you are our first line of defense. There is no one that knows your areas better than you do. You are the ones that get the first phone call and you 
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bring it up the ladder. But you need an agency that you can vet a lot of that process and a lot of your concerns through. Regional Planning is without a doubt that avenue. I am going to encourage everyone to keep your faiths and hopes and pride in Regional Planning. If you can recall, when Barb Wilson was director we maybe had 6-7 people at these meetings. Now we have a full house. A lot of growth came out of this collaboration and co-operation we have been doing over the past 8 years. A lot of good things have happened. 

I provided with my letter of retirement a list of some of the activities that we have done. Believe it or not we were able to administer through Regional Planning $9.7 million in grant opportunities for Jefferson County. The good thing about all of this is that we were able to start new programs. Let alone the community development allocation that we always talk about, but our CHIP program. We were just successful within the last 30 days or so of being awarded $450,000 and the City of Toronto being awarded $350,000. This will be administered through Rebecca Hall in 2017 and 2018 for housing repairs and rehabilitation of housing. We also had the $1 million USEPA grant that we talked about. But one of the cries from all of the townships and villages was dilapidated structures. We went out and tapped into NSP; Neighborhood Stabilization Program. Jefferson County Regional Planning was the lead agency for six counties and two cities in Eastern Ohio. We bought in $1.4 million with that program. We assisted Yorkville with a Phase I and II study at the Yorkville plant and then applied for the Clean Ohio Fund. That was a total of $417,000. We assisted the County Water and Sewer Department with the Pottery Addition sanitary sewer project. We assisted Adena with their sanitary replacement of their plant. That application was $600,000. We created the first Land Use Plan for Jefferson County that a lot of the other departments and agencies use as a tool and tomorrow we are going to be at the Commissioner’s Meeting talking about the CIP plan that we did in conjunction with the Chamber of Commerce, and Soil and Water. We were able to get a $20,000 grant from RCAP to put that plan together. We held about 30 public hearings throughout Jefferson County over a 12 month period. 

We also entered into the Moving Ohio Forward demolition program. We had over $300,000 to tear down houses through that particular program. We did a total of 120 demolitions under these programs in Jefferson County. We tried to spread it out as evenly as possible. If you can recall, under the NSP we broke it out between townships and villages. We based it on population and did it a fair way building up consensus. We just got another grant agreement for the Land Bank reflecting more money. We now have over $1.4 million available in our Land Bank. There are a lot of ties to that money. They have to be a foreclosed structure with no liens. Under that program we completed 24 demolitions to date. That is a new program that we created here and brought to the County Commissioners and received funding for. We have a lot to be proud of over the last several years. We were able to do $9.7 million and that doesn’t reflect the normal things that we do; approving lot splits, floodplains permits, etc. I think we did extremely well with the limited staff and resources that we have. 

Tabatha and I attended a budget hearing last week and I am pretty confident that we are going to receive the $85,000 again I put in place a budget for next year that is acceptable and livable, but we need to continue to go after grants and we will do that. 


Scott Fabian asked for a motion to accept Domenick Mucci’s retirement letter effective the end of work day December 30th, 2016. Rodney Roe, Wells Township made the motion. Sam Grafton seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously. 

Domenick- It has been a pleasure and I want to ensure everyone that I am going to be around. I will continue to serve the City of Steubenville as the Mayor. I would like to take this opportunity to wish Marty the best of luck. 


LAND BANK – Tomorrow December 1st we have a meeting here at 1:30.  

2015 CDBG FORMULA – This allocation was for $135,000. Both repaving projects in Brush Creek and Salem Township are completed and the bills have been paid. The third project is the backup 
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generator for the County Water and Sewer District in Steubenville Township is about 80% complete. However, we did receive an invoice from Cattrell the main contractor. It is in excess of the grant amount. We informed the JCWSD superintendent Mike Erosovich on how to do the change order and send us a bill. We are going to go ahead and pay the grant amount of that here shortly as soon as we get the paperwork completed. 

2016 CHIP – As everyone knows we were successful; Toronto and Jefferson County in applying for an $800,000 CHIP grant, $450,000 for Jefferson County and $350,000 for Toronto. I suspect with the budget that we created we will be able to do 6 total rehabilitation of houses countywide not in the City of Steubenville if they qualify. It is income qualified. In the application you can see the level of income based on how many are in the household. The total rehabs would be about $30,000 per house. We also have the home repair portion of the program where we can spend about $8,000 on each home repair. Normally this is roof replacement. We should be able to do 14-16 homes under that program. Applications are available here today. 

2016 CDBG FORMULA – The allocation for 2016 was for $144,000. The targeted areas are in Wayne Township, a repaving project and the Village of Irondale, building improvements to their community center complex. The environmental review process has been completed. We will be asking for the Release of Funds. One thing we found out in the environmental review was one of the state agencies was requesting that we do an asbestos survey on the Irondale Village Building. However, it is my understanding through the educational services that before they dispose of property they do an asbestos survey and corrects any asbestos findings that were in the building. I do not have that documentation, but I do have a signed letter from Mayor Allen of Irondale stating that. 

I am trying to prepare a calendar for 2017 to assist the new director on things like the Community Development Grant application deadline. There are a lot of new things coming up that we are going to map out and schedule throughout the year. 


There are some other grant opportunities and one of them is for Brilliant Sewer District. They want to apply for a state grant. The state contacted us, Tim Leisure. The state didn’t want the Brilliant Sewer and Water District to apply. They want Regional Planning to do it. I am going to have all the files ready before I leave. Since Tabatha came on board and you all know how that happened. Betty Lou accepted a position at the Commissioner’s office. We went to Manpower, a temporary agency. They assigned us Tabatha to Regional Planning. I was impressed at day one because she takes the initiative of doing a lot of the research. The executive board allowed us to hire her without going through the interview process because of my recommendation. This Brilliant project that I am talking about; if we apply for $500,000 to assist them with the new well and upgrading, then Regional Planning could be awarded about $10,000 to $15,000 to administer that grant. 


I showed the executive board a pie chart of how we spend all of our time. If it is reviewing a deed for a lot split, land bank, planning, going to a meeting, or whatever. The time that Rich; because he was here the beginning of the year, Tabatha and I spent on the land bank and the monies that we have collected was $33,000. Our expenditures were about $32,500. I can assure you that the $10,000 administration for the Brilliant project will cover our costs as well. We do want to pursue that grant in conjunction with the state and the county if the Board of County Commissioner’s allow it. 

2017 CDBG FORMULA – Normally when we go to a conference they tell us what our allotment is going to be or that we are going to receive that within the next week. We have not received the amount of the 2017 allotment. But as you well know it will probably be in the same areas as this year’s amount of $144,000. We can do up to three projects, but it has to benefit the LMI areas. We need to start thinking now about it for next year. 
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FINANCIAL REPORT


Total expenditures for October were $7,779.80 and the cash balance as of October 31st was $43,208.73.
NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be Wednesday, December 28th, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Community Room. 
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Phil Jordan, Ross Township, to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Jon Sperry, Village of Straton; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,
David J. Mitchell, Secretary







As per Tabatha Glover
